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Former city manager Denise Ovrom organized a gala 

80th Birthday Party for her retired city manager husband 

Robert “Bud” Ovrom. According to writer David Laurell, 

a past Burbank Mayor, at one point Denise and Bud 

were the only husband/wife city managers in the 

nation. Birthday celebrating were Burbank luminaries, 

family, friends, and several city managers colleagues 

and friends, including Lloyd de Llamas, Jim Starbird,         

Scott Mitnick and Mike Sedell. 

 
 

California Managers in Cities from          

La Verne to Lake Elsinore  
 

This Special August 2025 issue of the City Manager 

Newsletter by Trackdown includes information 

regarding the cities of La Verne, Lafayette, Laguna 

Beach, Laguna Niguel, Laguna Woods, and Lake 

Elsinore. This grouping includes three cities in Los 

Orange County, Laguna Beach, Laguna Niguel, 

and Laguna Woods; one city in Los Angeles County, 

La Verne; one in Riverside County, Lake Elsinore and 

one from Contra Costa County, Lafayette. Ken 

Domer is the La Verne city manager and Niroop K. 

Srivatsa is the city manager in Lafayette, Dave Kiff in 

Laguna Beach, and Tamara Letourneau is the city 

manager in Laguna Niguel. City Manager 

Christopher Macon service Laguna Wood, and the 

Lake Elsinore city manager is Jason Simpson. 
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http://www.ekapr.com
https://www.tripepismith.com/
https://cjpia.org/
https://www.icfauthority.org/
http://www.willdan.com
https://www.laverneca.gov/
https://www.lovelafayette.org/
https://www.lagunabeachcity.net/
https://www.lagunabeachcity.net/
https://www.cityoflagunaniguel.org/
https://www.cityoflagunawoods.org/
https://www.lake-elsinore.org/
https://www.lake-elsinore.org/
https://gonsalvi.com/
https://trackdownmanagement.net/
http://www.hdlcompanies.com/
https://chwlaw.us/
https://www.munienvironmental.com/
https://www.wolfhousing.com/
https://nhaadvisors.com/
http://www.kosmont.com/
https://www.olsonhomes.com/
https://www.rawperformancesc.com/
https://www.rwglaw.com/
http://www.brandywinedev.com/
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A replica of the largest Grizzly bear in Montana at a 

Montana Animal Preserve. He is 8 ½ feet tall and 1,100 

pounds. He is from Alaska. He should get to1,500 

pounds. The boys in the picture are Trackdown 

grandsons Luke and Bo Simpson. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Expert Public Agency Legal Services. Committed 

to counsel that is helpful, understandable, and  

fairly priced.  

             

  CH&W has offices in Pasadena and Grass Valley                

in the Sierra Foothills and represents both public and 

private clients throughout California in municipal law. 
 

Michael Colantuono is Managing Shareholder, and 

currently is City Attorney for the City of Grass Valley. 

Michael is an elected member of the American Law 

Institute, and he is a leading expert in local 

 government legal issues.  
 

Two of the firm’s attorneys were named California 

Lawyers of the Year (2020).  

https://chwlaw.us/ 
 

Call telephone No. 530-432-7357; 213-542-5700; 

916-400-0370; 858-682-3665 

 

 

 

 

California Managers in Cities from          

La Verne to Lake Elsinore  
 

It was the 1830s when European 

settlers came to the area that 

included the former cities of 

Pomona, Claremont, San Dimas, 

Glendora and La Verne. In the 

1880s the Santa Fe Railroad ran 

a rail line across La Verne 

towards Los Angeles. The town was named 

“Lordsburg” for the landowner who worked with the 

railroad to bring service to the area. The town was 

incorporated as “La Verne” in August 1906, when 

local grew field crops and citrus orchards. Following 

the end of World War II the citrus business slowly 

faded away. The 2020 population of La Verne is 

31,334. Ken Domer is the City Manager, and the 

Deputy City Clerk is Debra Fritz. Eric Scherer is the 

Director of Community Development, and Yvonne 

Duran is the Director of Parks & Recreation, while 

Danny Wu is the Director of Public Works.  

 

City Manager Ken Domer began his 

public service career in January 1991 

working for the State of California in 

Sacramento. In September 1996, Ken 

joined the staff for the County of 

Orange, and after working various 

positions for the county, Ken was 

appointed City Manager for the City of Villa Park in 

May 2005. He became Assistant City Administrator 

for Placentia in December 2008, and then joined 

the city staff in Huntington Beach as Assistant City 

Manager. In July 2017, Ken became city manager 

for the City of Fullerton. After leaving Fullerton in April 

2021, he was hired to serve as Assistant  City 

Manager for the City of Laguna Beach. Ken was 

selected to be the La Verne city manager starting 

in December 2022. Ken earned a BA and MPA from 

the University of Southern California (USC).  

 

Yvonne Duran, Parks & Recreation 

Director, has been with La Verne for 8 

years overseeing the Community 

Center operations and implementing 

new programs for young and elderly 

residents alike. She previously worked 

with the Pleasant Valley Recreation 

and Park District in Camarillo. She earned a BS from 

California State University, Northridge. 
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  City Manager Newsletter by Trackdown Management                             Page | 3                                  
August 2025 Special                                                                                                         Volume No. 19 | Issue No. 11 
                            

 

California Managers in Cities from          

La Verne to Lake Elsinore  
 

In 2022, Jesse Duff became the 

Interim City Manager following Bob 

Russi’s retirement. Jesse, a longtime 

well-respected city manager, has 

more than 40 years of local 

government executive experience. 

He retired as the Duarte city manager in 2004. After 

his retirement, Jesse served as Interim City Manager 

for Claremont and Irwindale, and as Interim 

Community Development Director in Rosemead. He 

joined the Tri-City Mental Health Authority in 2007 as 

Executive Director.  

 

Robert “Bob” T. Russi retired after serving as La Verne 

city manager for more than 12 years. His last day 

with the city was August 19, 2022. Bob came La 

Verne in 2001as Assistant to the City Manager, Marty 

Lomeli. After being promoted to Assistant City 

Manager, Bob was appointed city manager when 

Marty retired in 2010. Bob began his public service 

career working for the City of Walnut starting in 1990.  

 

Martin “Marty” Lomeli, born and raised in La Verne,  

was the La Verne City Manager for 23-years. He had 

been with the city since 1981 and served as city 

manager starting in 1987. Marty began his public 

service career as an Intern for the City of West 

Covina in September 1978. He joined the Rosemead 

city staff in December 1978 as an Administrative 

Assistant to city manager Frank G. Tripepi. In 

December 1979, Marty took and Administrative 

Analyst position with the San Luis Obispo, and he 

joined the city of La Verne staff as Assistant City 

Manager in January 1981.  

 

 

 

2013 picture of  

Marty Lomeli and his 

daughter taken at  

Half Dome in Yosemite. 

This is a favorite “Marty” 

picture!  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

Vitamins are important to your health! 

https://Caseysimpson.iii.earth 

Some of the most effective vitamins you 

can buy! Vitamins supplements that are not absorbed  

can be a waste of money. Contact 

Casey Simpson to discover vitamin products 

that provide maximum absorption. 

https://willdan.com/solutions/municipal-services-managers.aspx
https://caseysimpson.iii.earth/
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Executive Level Posse Roster: 
 

Wade McKinney, Retired Indian Wells City Manager    

Mike Sedell, Retired Simi Valley City Manager    

Larry F. Pennell, Retired City Manager, Wasco 

Kevin O’Rourke, KOLGS; Retired City Manager 

Glenn Southard, Retired CM, Indio & Claremont 

Joe Tanner, Retired Vallejo City Manager  

Guy Huffaker, Retired Porterville City Manager 

Vern Lawson, Retired, Lancaster 

Robert T. “Bob” Dickey, Retired South Gate DPW 

Doug Dunlap, Retired City Manager, Pomona                                               

Rita Geldert, Retired City Manager, Vista                           

Dale Geldert, Retired CDF Director, State of California 

Anthony D. Gonsalves, Joe A. Gonsalves & Son 

Jason Gonsalves, Joe A. Gonsalves & Son 

Paul Gonsalves, Joe A. Gonsalves & Son     

Richard Rowe, Retired City Manager 

Lloyd de Llamas, Retired City Man./HdL Co-founder 

John Shirey, Retired City Manager, Sacramento  

John Russo, Retired City Manager; SynchroniCITY  

Lee McDougal, Retired City Manager, Montclair 

Mark Scott, City Manager, Santa Fe, New Mexico 

Doug La Belle, Retired City Manager, Chino Hills 

Don Penman, Retired City Manager, Arcadia 

Chuck Bryant, Past City Admin., Hawaiian Gardens  

Sam Olivito, Retired CCCA Executive Director 

*Joe Goeden, Retired City Manager, West Sacramento 

Ron Kiedrowski, Retired City Manager 

Donald Duckworth, Retired City Manager 
 

Posse Roster: 
 

Gregory Korduner, Retired City Manager, Huntington Park                                                                                                                                              

Roy Pederson, ICMA Past-President 

Rod B. Butler, Jurupa Valley, City Manager                                                           

Rita Geldert, Retired City Manager, Vista                            

Dale Geldert, Retired CDF Director, State of CA 

Dr. Carlos A. Urrutia, Retired City Manager, Rocklin  

Ray Taylor, Retired City Manager, Westlake Village 

Denise Ovrom, Former CM retired from HdL Companies  

Cynthia Kurtz, Interim City Manager, Pasadena 

Ron Molendyk, Retired City Manager, Lake Elsinore 

Kevin Duggan, Retired City Manager, Mountain View 

Gary Milliman, Retired City Manager, Brookings, Oregon 

Jim Lewis, City Manager, City of Atascadero 

Donald Jeffers, Retired City Manager, Huntington Park 

Wayne Wedin, Retired City Manager, Brea 

Karen Herrera, Retired Deputy City Manager, Duarte 

 
 

City Manager Newsletter by 

       Trackdown Management 
 

                       10 Claret 

      Rancho Mirage, California 92270 
 

Cell Phone:  Jack Simpson | 562-896-5424 

Cell Phone: Susan Simpson | 310-418-1035 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

RWG is committed to excellence in the legal   

profession. The lawyers of choice for clients seeking 

reliable, efficient, and effective legal counsel. 

 

RWG delivers practical advice and solutions  

tailored to the unique needs of public entities. 

 

Working seamlessly across offices in 

 Los Angeles, San Francisco, Orange County, 

Temecula, and the Central Coast.  

The RWG team of experts provides the full scope  

of public law services. Practical advice and well-

analyzed solutions come from listening  

carefully and asking the right questions. 
 

Roxanne Diaz is a former member 

 of the Board of Trustees of the 

California City Management 

Foundation (CCMF 

 

    Call RWG at No. 213-626-8484 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  Debbie Smith, Executive Director 

 

The Independent Cities Finance Authority is an 

unaffiliated Joint Powers Authority (JPA) with the  

goal of helping communities fund critical projects. 

Since its inception in 1988, ICFA has assisted  

funding more than $500 million in critical  

community projects, from hospitals to charter  

schools, public utilities, and housing. 

 

Jose Solache, ICFA President                                    

Lynwood City Council Member 
 

Independent Cities Finance Authority                         

Post Office Box No. 6740 

Lancaster, California 93539-6740 

 

Telephone No. 877-906-0941 
 

Text

Description automatically generated

RWG 85 tall

http://www.trackdownmanagement.net/
https://www.icfauthority.org/
https://www.rwglaw.com/
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California Contract Cities Association 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Brenda Olmos of Paramount, President 

  John Erickson of West Hollywood, Vice President 

Chris Barajas of Jurupa Valley, Secretary 

Sal Melendez, of Montebello, Treasurer 

  Jennifer Perez of Norwalk, Immediate Past Pres. 

 

Marcel Rodarte, Executive Director  

Mayra Bonilla, Operations Manager 
 

17315 Studebaker Road, Suite 210  

   Cerritos, California 90703 

 Telephone No. 562-622-5533 

Email: info@contractcities.org 

 

 

California Managers in Cities from          

La Verne to Lake Elsinore  
 

Lafayette, located in Contra 

Costa County, is named for 

Marquis de Lafayette, a French 

military officer of the American 

Revolutionary War. Most of the 

Lafayette area was a part of a 

Mexican land grant. European 

settlement is generally thought to have begun with 

the arrival Elam Brown from St. Joseph, Missouri in 

1846. The “Lafayette” post office was established in 

1857, though the town’s name was not official. 

Some called the community “Dog Town,” Brown’s 

Corner, Brown’s Mill, and Alcalanus. In 1890 the 

name became the single word, “Lafayette” thanks 

to the U.S. Post Office. Lafayette was incorporated 

in July 1968. The Lafayette city manager is Niroop 

Kasthuri Srivatsa, and Joanne Robbins is City Clerk. 

Jonathan Katayanagi is the Director of Parks, Trails & 

Recreation. James Williams is Chief of Police, and 

Mike Moran is the Director of Engineering and Public 

Works.   

 

City Manager Niroop Kasthuri 

Srivatsa worked as a Planning 

Intern in September 1981 for the 

city of Wheaton, Illinois. After 

working in Naperville, Illinois, she 

was hired as the Planning Director 

for Lafayette starting in 1992. In 

1995 Niroop was promoted to Community 

Development Director. In 2001 she was made 

Planning & Building Services Director, and she 

served in that position for 17 years. Starting in 2016, 

she became active with the League of California 

Cities. In 2016-2017, she served as President of the 

League’s Planning & Community Development 

Department. In January 2019, Niroop was selected 

to serve as the Lafayette Interim City Manager, and 

in August she was hired to serve as City Manager. 

She earned a BA  in architecture from Anna 

University Chennai. She completed graduate 

courses in architecture and urban design at 

Washington University in St. Louis. For nearly 15 years 

between 2005 and 2020 she was a Dog Socializer 

and Trainer with the Tony La Russa Animal Rescue 

Foundation.  

mailto:info@contractcities.org
https://www.hdlcompanies.com/
https://contractcities.org/
https://www.lovelafayette.org/
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 California Managers in Cities from          

La Verne to Lake Elsinore  
 

Laguna Beach is an Orange 

County Pacific Coast resort city. 

Laguna Beach was settled in the 

1870s, and officially founded in 

1887. Tourism is the primary 

community’s economic activity 

with an estimated six 

million people visiting annually. Large annual events 

include the Pageant of the Masters, Festival of Arts, 

Sawdust Art Festival Art-A-Fair, Bluewater Music 

Festival, and Kelpfest. The majority of Laguna Beach 

was one of the few parcels of coastal land in 

Southern California that was never was included in 

a Mexican land grant. The community in Laguna 

Canyon and around the main beach expanded 

during the 1880s. A post office was founded in 1887 

under the name Lagona, but Nicholas Isch, the 

postmaster, in 1904, successfully petitioned for a 

name correction to Laguna Beach. The city was 

incorporated in June 1927. The 2020 population is 

23,032.  

 

Eiler Larsen, a Danish immigrant, became a 

Laguna Beach icon by happily greeting and 

waving at visitors to the city. From the 1940s to 

the early 1970s, Eiler greeting one and all with a 

friendly wave and “Hello.” He became a symbol 

of Laguna Beach’s welcoming and artistic spirit.  

 

Laguna Beach City Manager Dave Kiff works with 

two Assistant City Managers, Gavin Curran and 

Jeremy Frimond. The City Clerk is Ann Marie McKay. 

Mark McAvoy is the Director of Public Works and 

Utilities. Michelle Bannigan is the Director of Finance, 

and Alexis Braun is the Acting Director of Transit and 

Community Services. Jeff Calvert is the Laguna 

Beach Chief of Police, and the Fire Chief is Niko 

King. The Director of Human Resources and Risk 

Management is Aggie Nesh. Laura Parisi is the City 

Treasurer and Matthew Schneider is the Director of 

Community Development. Sandy Groves is a former 

Assistant City Manager starting in July 1995. Ken 

Frank, with the city 31 years, was city manager 

starting in 1979, retiring in 2010. 

 

 

 

 

Jim L. Barisic, former 

Artesia City Manager 

who also served the 

cities of  

Cerritos  and 

Paramount, is a Viet 

Nam veteran, and Laguna Beach resident, 

founded Brandywine in 1994. 

 

Jim, two of his sons, Brett Whitehead and David 

Barisic, and Alex Hernandez, the President of the 

Homebuilding Division, and Mario Urzua, the Chief 

Financial Officer are the Brandywine Homes 

executive team. Please check the firm’s website 

for current sales! 

 

Now selling: Avila - El Monte, Cabrillo Crossings - 

Santa Ana, Carson Landing - Carson, and  

Mirasol - El Monte 

  

Coming Soon: Solara - Westminster 

 

Brandywine Homes focuses on converting 

underutilized space into needed housing. 

Call Brandywine at 949-296-2400 

 

Contract the firm for information about their Local 

Heroes program incentives and advantages. It is 

an honor to help local first-responders, teachers, 

military members, nurses and firefighters. 

 

Brandywine Homes Corporate Office                      

16580 Aston Street 

Irvine, California  92606 

 

Dave Kiff, Laguna Beach city 

manager, retired as Newport Beach 

city manager in August 2018, after 

working nearly 21 years for the city. 

After retiring, Dave served as Interim 

Executive Director for the Association of California 

Cities, Orange County. He actually began his public 

service career as a Consultant for the California 

State Senate Committee on Local Government in 

1988-1993. After leaving Newport Beach, Dave 

served as interim city manager for several California 

cities, including Sonoma, Healdsburg and 

Huntington Beach. Dave earned a Master’s degree 

from the University of Pennsylvania.    

https://www.lagunabeachcity.net/
http://www.brandywinedev.com
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Englander Knabe & Allen (EKA) is 

one of the leading strategic 

communications and public 

affairs firms in Southern California. 

The Founding Partner is Harvey 

Englander, and Partners include 

Matt Knabe, Marcus Allen, Eric 

Rose, Jeff McConnell, Adam Englander, Alex Cherin 

and Managing Partner Kellie Hawkins. EKA prides its 

self on providing a unique and strategic perspective 

on a wide variety of issues. 
 

EKA provides lobbying, government affairs, public 

relations, political campaigns, and crisis 

management services for a wide variety of clientele. 

In addition, EKA provides professional litigation 

communication and expert witness services led by 

our team of strategists, lawyers, journalists, and 

media relations specialists. 
                                                   

Together, EKA has more than 100-years of combined 

experience and a multitude of relationships within 

the City & County of Los Angeles, and the 88 cities 

within Los Angeles County. Kellie Hawkins  earned a 

BA from Howard University and a master’s degree in 

public health from the University of Southern 

California (USC). 
 

To contact EKA, please call 213) 741-1500 or email  

matt@ekapr.com. Matt Knabe, Partner.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

“It takes a lot longer to build a lie,  

than to tell the simple truth.”  

---U.S. House of Representatives serving Louisiana’s 

Fourth District, Speaker Mike Johnson 

California Managers in Cities from          

La Verne to Lake Elsinore  
 

Shannon Espinoza is the Finance Manager for 

Laguna Beach. She previously worked for the cities 

of Fountain Valley and Newport Beach. Shannon is 

past President (2011-2012) of the American Society 

for Public Administration (ASPA). 

 

Sanford M. Groves began his public service career 

as an Administrative Assistant for the city of La 

Mirada from October 1967 to June 1968. He joined 

the Garden Grove city staff in August 1973 as an 

Administrative Assistant and worked his way up in 

the organization. Sandy was the Staff Assistant to 

the City Manager from June 1977 to March 1978. He 

left Garden Grove to work with the ICMA staff in 

Washington D.C. from 1978 to 1981. Sandy came 

back to California to join the city of Paramount staff 

as Assistant City Manager in January 1981. Sandy 

became the Laguna Beach Deputy City Manager 

in 1996 and worked in that position until 2001. After 

concluding his local government career, Sandy has 

become a well-known professional artist in ceramics 

and pottery manufacturing at a Laguna Beach 

studio. His overlapping careers allowed Sandy to be 

involved in ceramics for 50-plus. He has produced 

thousands of pieces and sold most of them. Sandy 

has exhibited his work in galleries and shows over 

the years in Southern California, Washington D.C. 

and Santa Fe. Sandy earned a BA and MPA from 

California State University, Fullerton.  

 

Ken Frank held the Laguna Beach city manager job 

from 1979 to 2010. He was followed by John Pietig 

until June 2021. John had served as Assistant City 

Manager for nine years. City Manager Shohreh 

Dupuis left in late 2023, and Sean Joyce filled in as 

Interim City Manager before Dave Kiff was hired. 

Ken worked for the staff of the League of California 

Cities between 1971 and 1975. From 1975 until 1979, 

he served as Assistant to the City Manager in the city 

of Berkeley. Ken came to Laguna Beach in 

September 1979. He was 66 years old at his 2010 

retirement.  

mailto:matt@ekapr.com
http://www.ekapr.com/
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California Managers in Cities from          

La Verne to Lake Elsinore  
 

Laguna Niguel emerged following 

a number of large property 

transactions starting with an 1842 

land grant. With the 1959 

completion of Interstate 5, roadway 

access was improved to Los 

Angeles and Orange County job centers, improving 

residential demand. The Laguna Niguel Corporation 

developed one of California’s first master planned 

communities. The city incorporated in December 

1989, after discussions and consideration of joining 

with Dana Point as one city. The 2020 population of 

Laguna Niguel is 64,355. The city manager is veteran 

public manager Tamara Letourneau, and Justin J. 

Martin is Assistant City Manager. Marissa Asistin is 

City Clerk, and the Assistant to the City Manager is 

Kevin O’Connor. Trevor Agrelius is the Finance 

Director and Heidi Lee is the Finance Manager. 

Jonathon Harmon is the Parks and Recreation 

Director, and Jonathan Orduna is the Community 

Development Director.  

 

Laguna Niguel City Manager 

Tamara Letourneau began her 

public management career in 

1989 with the Monrovia City Clerk. 

In September 1993 she became 

an Administrative Aide for 

Arcadia. She went to Claremont 

in 1995 with City Manager Glenn Southard. She was 

the Assistant to the City Manager when she was 

appointed Sierra Madre city manager in 2001. In 

2004 she became the Yorba Linda city manager, 

serving there until 2008 when she became a Senior 

Manager for a consulting firm. In February 2014, 

Tammy was hired to serve as the Assistant City 

Manager for Costa Mesa. In August 2019, she was 

selected to be the city manager for the City of 

Laguna Niguel, where she has served for a little 

more than 6 years. Tamara was the MMASC 

President in 1997-1998, a Co-Chair of Women 

Leading Government, 2008-2017. In 2020 she 

received a 25 Year ICMA Service Award. Tamara 

earned a BS in management and human resources 

from California State Polytechnic University, 

Pomona and an MPA from California State 

University, Long Beach. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

A founder of CCMF, retired Indio and Claremont  

city manager Glenn Southard, sandwiched by               

Evelyn Gonsalves and Trackdown’s Susan Simpson. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Joe A. Gonsalves said: "Lobbyist are like parachutes; 

you don't need them often but when you do, they 

had better work." 
 

Anthony D. Gonsalves and two of his sons, 

Jason A. Gonsalves and Paul A. Gonsalves, are 

expert local government lobbyists. 
 

Founded in 1975 by former Assembly Member 

Joe A. Gonsalves, the firm represents 50-plus cities 

and is a key player in city legislation. The firm works 

closely with the League of California Cities. 

 

Anthony Gonsalves, 

President of the firm, 

is a long time Member of 

the California City 

Management Foundation 

(CCMF) Board  

of Trustees. 

 

Joe A. Gonsalves & Son 

1201 K Street 

Sacramento, California 95814 
 

Telephone No. 916-441-0597 

 

 

Please help the Trackdown 

newsletter with your notes 

and pictures. Send to;  

 
jack@trackdownmanagement.net 

 

mailto:jack@trackdownmanagement.net
https://www.cityoflagunaniguel.org/
https://gonsalvi.com/
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The Olson Company is a premier California               

builder of affordable new home communities. 

Since 1988, The Olson Company mission has been 

to work hand-in-hand with cities to solve the 

critical shortage of urban housing by promoting 

and investing in responsible development that 

improves quality of life for everyone. 

 

The company has successfully 

 partnered with more than 100 cities since 1988. 
 

Todd Olson 

President of Community Development 

Telephone: 562-370-2209 
 

The Olson Company 

562-370-2259 

562-430-4413 Fax  

 3010 Old Ranch Parkway, Suite 100                                   

Seal Beach, CA 90740 

 

 

Former City Administrator                 

Wesley Wolf, Founder 

Telephone: 949-235-0525                         

FAX: 213-741-0519 
 

Wolf & Company Inc. provides  municipal 

consulting services to State and local 

    governments, and not-for-profit corporations. 
 

    Wolf & Company Inc. has a specialized emphasis                     

on:  Mobile Home Park Acquisitions-Program  

Administration and Oversight 

Agent Services. 

 

 
 

 

 

 

Wolf & Company Inc. 
163 Limestone Road, Claremont, CA 91711 

Telephone: 949-235-0525 

 

California Managers in Cities from          

La Verne to Lake Elsinore  
 

Laguna Woods’ genesis was the 

1962 Moulton Ranch land 

purchase by developer Ross 

Cortese, who previously helped 

develop Rossmoor and Leisure 

World in Seal Beach. His goal was 

to create a second Leisure World 

community. He was successful when in 1964 his 

Leisure World Laguna Hills project got its first 

residents. About ninety percent of the city consists 

of Laguna Woods Village, a private gated 

retirement community, formerly known as Leisure 

World. The other ten percent of the city consists of 

businesses, some homes and the city hall, which are 

all accessible to the public. The city officially was 

incorporated in March 1999. Its 2020 population is 

17,644. The city is located within the Capistrano 

Unified School District and the Saddleback Valley 

Unified School District. Laguna Woods water is 

supplied by the Moulton Niguel Water District. Doris 

Jackson, a Laguna Woods resident, designed the 

Laguna Woods city seal, which was refined by Greg 

Smith and Associates. 

 

Following City Manager Leslie Keane stepping 

down in 2013, Christopher Macon, at age 27, was 

appointed Laguna Woods city manager in August 

2013, following his work as Interim City Manager. 

Chris earned a BA in organizational management 

from the University of La Verne and an MPP from 

California State University, Northridge. 

 

Jeffrey Parker, who is currently working with a 

cutting-edge leadership development company, 

served as Walnut city manager from 1995 to 2005, 

before he was appointed Claremont city manager 

in December 2005. Jeff moved to the Tustin city 

manager position in January 2012, where he worked 

for more than 10 years. He was hired as the Laguna 

Woods Village CEO and President starting in 

February 2019. Jeff earned a BA from the University 

of California, Santa Barbara, and an MPA from 

California State University, Long Beach. 

https://www.olsonhomes.com/
https://www.wolfhousing.com/
https://www.cityoflagunawoods.org/
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 California Managers in Cities from          

La Verne to Lake Elsinore  
 

Laguna Woods first city manager was Leslie Keane 

starting at incorporation in March 1999. She served 

Laguna Woods for nearly 15 years, retiring in 

October 2013. After leaving the city, Leslie served as 

the Interim City Clerk for the City of Moreno Valley 

from March to June 2016. She kept active in a 

number of volunteer positions and still serves as a 

volunteer schedule coordination for the Heritage 

Park Friends of the Library. Leslie spent a year from 

April 2024 to April 2025 as the Newsletter Editor and 

Vice President for the South Orange County 

Exchange Club. She is a past Trustee and President 

of the Orange County Cemetery District. Leslie has 

also worked with the CSDA Finance Corporation, 

and the Independent Special Districts of Orange 

County, Leslie earned a BA in journalist and political 

science from San Diego State University and an MBA 

from the University of Redlands. She also completed 

Certificate programs a USC, UC Riverside and UC 

Irvine. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

“The Tripepi Smith team stands ready 
     to help with outreach campaigns, 

     video production, content writing,  
  messaging, graphic work, technology 

         infrastructure and websites." 

    --Ryder Todd Smith, President 

 
 

Marketing – Technology – Public Affairs – Training 
Telephone: 626-536-2173 

 

https://www.munienvironmental.com/
https://www.tripepismith.com/
https://contractcities.org/fes/
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Founded in 1986 by former City Manager 

Larry J. Kosmont, Chairman and CEO. 

2021 CCMF Corporate Partner of the Year. 
 

Kosmont Companies serves cities, counties, quasi-

government agencies, private companies, 

developers, and non-profit organizations, including 

educational institutions across California. With 

unmatched expertise in public/private transactions, 
 

Kosmont Companies is on the cutting edge of 

evolving trends, challenges, and solutions. 

A transactional firm that takes a hands-on 

approach to economic development focused 

on successful outcomes.  

 

The firm is an expert in economic development,  

real estate consulting, financial analysis, and 

redevelopment dissolution. 
 

Mailing Address: 1601 N. Sepulveda Blvd., No. 382, 

Manhattan Beach, California 90266 
 

Headquarters – El Segundo: 2301 Rosecrans Avenue 

Suite 4140, El Segundo, California 90245                                                              

Telephone: 424-297-1070 | Fax: 424-286-4632 

 

 

The Raw Performance gym is a 

place where strength training is 

used for self-improvement. Special 

group sessions for sports teams, 

police and fire departments or 

other groups  may be arranged. 
 

William Ha, Raw Performance Coach/Owner, 

CSCS is a professional and popular certified 

strength and conditioning coach. 
 

Call: 714-335-4436 |                                                         

10579 Bloomfield Avenue 

Los Alamitos, California 90720 

California Managers in Cities from          

La Verne to Lake Elsinore  
 

Lake Elsinore is a Riverside 

County city that was 

established in 1888. The city 

is on the shore of Lake 

Elsinore, 3,000 acres natural freshwater lake. It is the 

largest natural lake in Southern California. It was 

discovered by the Spanish Franciscan padre Juan 

Santiago while he explored eastward from the 

Mission San Juan Capistrano in 1797. The small 

community became a regular stop on the 

Butterfield Overland Mail route. A post office was 

established in the small settlement called “Willard” 

from 1898 until September 1902. The Union Army 

created a post at the lake following a great flood 

that swelled the banks of the lake. The lake would 

get smaller during dry times and swell with the great 

rains. During World War II, the lake was used to test 

seaplanes, and a Douglas Aircraft plant making 

wing assemblies for Boeing B-17 Flying 

Fortress bombers was located in the city. The lake 

ran dry during most of the 1950s and was refilled in 

the early 1960s. It expands and contracts with 

rainfall. Lake Elsinore was incorporated in April 1888. 

Its’ 2020 population is 70,265. Jason Simpson is the 

city manager and Candice Alvarez is the City Clerk. 

Damaris Abraham is the Community Development 

Director. Nancy Lassey is the Finance Manager, and 

Jennifer Avina is the Human Resources Manager. 

 

Lake Elsinore City Manager Jason 

Simpson began his working career 

as a Senior Auditor for a private 

accounting firm. In November 

1994, Jason went to work for Costa 

Mesa as Assistant Director of 

Finance. He was hired by Vallejo in 

October 1998 as Assistant Director of Finance. 

Following a private side stint, Jason went to Indio as 

Assistant Director of Finance in 2002 and he took a 

similar post in Temecula in 2004, and Desert Hot 

Springs in 2008. In 2012 he became Director of 

Finance in San Bernardino, and in 2013 Director of 

Administration for the South Orange County 

Wastewater Authority. In 2014 he joined the Lake 

Elsinore city staff as Director of Administrative 

Services. He became Assistant City Manager in 2017 

and then City Manager in 2021. Jason earned a BS 

in accounting from Biola University.  

    

A blue and white logo

AI-generated content may be incorrect.

https://www.kosmont.com/
https://www.rawperformancesc.com/
https://www.lake-elsinore.org/
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California Managers in Cities from          

La Verne to Lake Elsinore  
 

Lake Elsinore, the city, is on the shores of Lake 

Elsinore, the lake. The lake is a shallow body of water 

and struggles at times due to increasing 

temperatures, algae blooms and declining 

dissolved oxygen levels during hot weather months. 

 

When the city was established in 1888, the lake 

quickly became a popular destination for health 

seekers. The waters became renowned for believed 

healing properties. People were attracted to the 

lake seeking wellness and relaxation. Lake Elsinore 

became a thriving health resort. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

NHA advisors, LLC provides strategic, objective 

and financially sound advice to public agencies 

throughout California. Consistently ranked as one   

of the most active municipal advisors*, NHA   

Advisors is distinguished from the competition by 

delivering broad advisory and consulting services 

to meet the challenging and complex needs of 

public agency clients.  

                                                                                               

As a fiduciary, the firm develops comprehensive 

options and strategies that solve for 

maintaining/enhancing service levels, capital 

project needs, manage and contain costs and 

risks such as rising pension costs and promote fiscal 

sustainability through prudent policies. 

 

Principals include  Mark Northcross, Eric Scriven,        

Mike Meyer, Rob Schmidt, and Leslie Bloom. 

  

Craig Hill, Managing Principal    
Financial & Policy Strategies. 

Delivered. 

Telephone: (415) 785-2025   

Cell: (415) 518-4130 

Email: Craig@NHAadvisors.com 

 

 

“You miss 100% of the shots you don’t 

take.” 

 

---Wayne Gretzky 

 

 

Many names focus through the fog of time once an 

inquiry is begun. Grant Yates served as city manager 

for 8 years and retired in February 2021. Robert 

“Bob” Brady (Served as of 2012): City Manager who 

faced a period on leave and some opposition, but 

also had supporters within the city staff. Bob was city 

manager for 7 years and was terminated in March 

2012. Tom Evans served as an Interim City Manager 

in April 2012. Other city manager names include 

Daniel Metze, Dan Bender, Gary Washburn, Pam 

Brinley, and Ron Molendyk. Also, Tere Cherveny, 

resigned in August 1994. We apologize for not 

producing a comprehensive list. Time and space 

rule our efforts. Former Lake Elsinore City Manager 

Ron Molendyk, also served as Interim 

City Manager in Perris. Ron retired as 

the Lake Elsinore city manager in 1998. 

He started his 35 years career in the 

Recreation Department for Buena 

Park. He also worked in Long Beach, 

Bell, Brea and Rolling Hills.*** 

mailto:Craig@NHAadvisors.com
https://nhaadvisors.com/
https://cjpia.org/
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https://www.tripepismith.com/


  

 

 

 

  City Manager Newsletter by Trackdown Management                             Page | 14                                  
August 2025 Special                                                                                                         Volume No. 19 | Issue No. 11 
                            

Letters and Notes from Readers: 
 

They chose to publish my commencement remarks to 

the  Cal-State Long Beach Master of Public 

Administration (MPA) graduating class of 2025. 

 

https://icma.org/blog-posts/start-finish-habits-icons-

local-public-service 

 

--Stephen Harding,                                                                      

Former City Manager  

 

Thought I would pass this along following the festivities to 

celebrate Bud’s 80th birthday. A very thoughtful article 

by a prior Burbank Mayor and respected writer. In 

addition to Burbank luminaries, family and friends, several 

city managers who are longtime colleagues and friends 

including Lloyd deLlamas, Jim Starbird, Scott Mitnick (who 

worked for both Bud & I), and Mike Sedell.  

 

https://outlooknewspapers.com/burbankleader/opinion

/david-laurell-former-city-managers-birthday-turns-back-

clock-on-glory-days/article_4d65658e-3d50-4a86-82af-

f73af2709922.html 

 

---Denise Ovrum,                                                                       

Former City Manager and HdL Executive 

 

 

Former City Administrator and county executive  

Ray Harris and Jack Simpson. Ray passed away in 2022. 

He wanted his ashes scattered at sea. Ray’s wife Carol 

Harris reminds us that Ray was very proud of his United 

States Army service. He was a proud veteran. Ray was a 

longtime Bellflower executive. He worked for the RTD, 

and he was a District Representative for California 

Assembly Speaker Pro Tem Frank Vicencia. Ray served 

as the City Administrator for Hawaiian Gardens, and he 

retired as Los Angeles County Supervisor Don Knabe’s 

Transportation Deputy. 

Picking Up the Pieces: San Ramon City 

Manager Steven Spedowfski has 

elevated eighteen-year Community 

Development Department veteran 

Lauren Barr to be the next San Ramon 

Director of Community Development. 

He most recently has worked as the 

Planning Division Manager since 2017. 

He joined the San Ramon city staff in 

2007 as a Senior Planner. Lauren is 

succeeding Director of Community 

Development Debbie Chamberlain, who retires in August 

2025. He previously worked for the City of Laguna Woods 

(2002-2007). People in Hemet are unveiling a new LED 

clock at City Hall. This renewed feature displays both the 

time and current temperature. The clock is part of the 

final touches for the recent upgrading to city hall, 

including a full exterior repaint and the restoration of 

original wooden architectural features. Mark Prestwich is 

the Hemet city manager. Mark previously served as city 

manager for the cities of Nevada City, St. Helena, and 

Palos Verdes Estates. Mark is a former  President of the 

Municipal Management Association of Northern 

California (MMANC) in 2017. City Administrator Frank 

Kennedy is retiring after 11 years as the Williams city 

manager. Frank joined the staff as city administrator in 

May 2014. The City of Williams wants all Resumes 

submitted by August 21, 2025. Interview will be planned 

on August 27 and the new city manager will begin work 

on September 17. Williams is located on Interstate 5 at the 

Highway 20 junction, with Clear Lake to the west and 

Colusa to the east. It is known for one of the best Deli’s in 

the California and beyond called Granzella’s Restaurant 

& Delicatessen. Frank served as a Correctional 

Lieutenant for the El Dorado County Sheriff's Department 

from September 1983 to May 1999. He worked as the 

Volunteer Center of Sacramento from 2000 until 2013, 

when he joined the Williams city staff as a Management 

Analyst. He earned a BA from Saint Mary’s College of 

California. Arroyo Grande has a new Chief of  Police in 

David Culver, who brings 17 years of law enforcement 

experience to the position. He has served as the Interim 

Chief of Police since May 30. David has worked as an 

academy instructor for the Allan Hancock College law 

enforcement program./ He earned a BS in criminal justice 

from the California Coast University. The Arroyo Grande 

city manager is Matthew Downing. The Battistone 

Foundation, a family nonprofit organization that owns 

more than 190 low-income housing units for seniors in 

downtown Santa Barbara, announced plans to sell the 

properties. Some tenants have organized and started the 

Edgerly Tenants Association. They are fearful of losing 

their homes and want to raise awareness of the pending 

sale. Craig Griffith said the tenants can see three options 

with the sale: “To be purchased by a nonprofit, by the 

city or county, or by a for-profit.” A Housing Authority 

could be established and organized by the city. The 

Santa Barbara city administrator is Kelly McAdoo.  

https://icma.org/blog-posts/start-finish-habits-icons-local-public-service
https://icma.org/blog-posts/start-finish-habits-icons-local-public-service
https://outlooknewspapers.com/burbankleader/opinion/david-laurell-former-city-managers-birthday-turns-back-clock-on-glory-days/article_4d65658e-3d50-4a86-82af-f73af2709922.html
https://outlooknewspapers.com/burbankleader/opinion/david-laurell-former-city-managers-birthday-turns-back-clock-on-glory-days/article_4d65658e-3d50-4a86-82af-f73af2709922.html
https://outlooknewspapers.com/burbankleader/opinion/david-laurell-former-city-managers-birthday-turns-back-clock-on-glory-days/article_4d65658e-3d50-4a86-82af-f73af2709922.html
https://outlooknewspapers.com/burbankleader/opinion/david-laurell-former-city-managers-birthday-turns-back-clock-on-glory-days/article_4d65658e-3d50-4a86-82af-f73af2709922.html
https://www.independent.com/2025/07/09/638808/
https://www.independent.com/2025/07/09/638808/
https://www.independent.com/2025/02/06/battistone-foundation-puts-edgerly-apartments-in-santa-barbara-up-for-sale/
https://www.independent.com/2025/02/06/battistone-foundation-puts-edgerly-apartments-in-santa-barbara-up-for-sale/
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Former city managers Stephen Harding, Henry Garcia 

and Randy Anstine at Zacatecas in Riverside.  

 

Some considerations and thoughts, just for edification 

and “remember whens”: After 28 years of iconic shows 

and performances, the Buck Owens Crystal Palace in 

Bakersfield has closed its doors. The combination 

restaurant, bar and club occupied more than 21,000 

square feet at 2800 Buck Owens Boulevard. The property 

has been for sale for the past 13 months with an asking 

price of $7.5 million. Among those who performed there 

were Buck Owens & the Buckaroos, Dixie Chicks, Taylor 

Swift, Garth Brooks and most other country music 

headliners. According to Baseball Reference.com, the 

Los Angeles Angels’ of Anaheim Designated Hitter Mike 

Trout has 398 career home runs, and 1,602 strikeouts. He 

has not played an entire season since 2019, when he 

played in 134 games. Mike celebrates his birthday on 

August 7. Mike is paid about $45 million annually. He 

signed a 12-year, $426,500,000 contract in 2019. One of 

California’s coolest beaches is on the Russian River in 

Sonoma County. Beach goers at Johnson’s Beach in 

Guerneville are actually about 14 miles from the surf line 

at the Pacific Coast. Johnson’s Beach offers rentals of 

canoes, kayaks, inner tubes, 

beach chairs and umbrellas. It 

also has a kiddie pond and snack 

bar with beer and wine. Rentals 

of historic bungalows built in the 

1920s are available for overnight 

stays. The picture here is of 8 year 

old Koa Jackson Simpson Ha 

lifting at the RAW Performance 

gym in Los Alamitos.  

 

2014 picture of Ralph Holmes, 

Marshall Linn, Wesley Wolf, and 

the late Frank G. Tripepi at the 

League City Managers’ 

Department meeting at the 

Long Beach Hyatt. 

More Pieces Picked Up: Miles Slattery 

was appointed Eureka’s city manager in 

July 2020. After serving as Interim City 

Manager, Miles was sworn in as City 

Manager in December 2020. He 

previously served more than 12 years as 

the city’s Parks and Recreation Director. 

Miles first joined the Eureka city staff in 

March 2006 as a Project Manager. He 

was a Chemist for the city of San Diego from August 1998 

to February 2006. Miles earned a BS in fisheries biology 

from Humboldt State University. South San Francisco 

Karen Chang previously worked for the cities of San 

Leandro (Assistant Finance Director), 

Pleasanton and Pittsburg. Karen also has 

experience as a Senior Financial Accountant 

at ARCO CHINA INC. She earned a BS in 

accounting and finance from San Francisco 

State University. *EKA Managing Partner Kellie Hawkins 

announced that retired Long Beach City Manager Pat 

West has joined EKA as a Joint Venture Partner.  

 

SHORTS: *Laguna Beach resident 

Jan Perkins, ICMA consultant, 

worked for the city of Fremont for 

a dozen years (1992-2004) and 

served as city manager starting 

from 1993, following her service 

as Morgan Hill city manager (1990-1992). *Colusa City 

Manager Jesse Cain also works as the Streets 

Department and Wastewater Treatment Plant manager. 

*Linda Lowry retired in December 2019 after serving as 

the City of Pomona City Manager for 14 years. *Former 

La Verne Chief of Police Colleen Flores retired early in 

2024 due to a medical condition. *After a public service 

career of more than 30 years working in Santa Barbara 

(1997-2021) and Santa Monica (1991-1997), Paul Casey 

launch a Management Consultant firm in January 2022. 

*Fort Bragg Chief of Police Neil Cervenka will continue 

serving the city through September and then retire. 

*Fullerton’s Kim Chaudhry tells us that Fullerton has be 

recognized as one of the safest suburbs in America by a 

national study conducted by SmartAsset. *Cathy 

Terrones, Senior Executive Assistant to City Manager, in 

Indian Wells has retired. *According to writer Will 

Huntsberry of Voice of San Diego, the City of Encinitas, 

where Jennifer Campbell is City Manager, is closer to 

meeting its State-mandated housing number than any 

other city in San Diego County. *Retired San Diego 

County Counsel Claudia Silva, whose annual salary was 

$363,000, negotiated a retirement payout agreement 

with the county amounting to $530,000 plus health 

benefits for 18 months. *San Diego County includes 

eighteen (18) incorporated cities. *Long Beach Public 

Works Director Eric Lopez is leaving the city for a private 

sector position, and City Manager Tom Modica has 

appointed Deputy Director Joshua Hickman as Acting 

Director beginning in September 2025. ***  


